
HIGH LIFE HIGHLAND
Minute of Meeting of the Board of High Life Highland held remotely on Wednesday, 23 June 2021 at 2.00 pm.
PRESENT

	Mr D Finlayson
Mr N Finnigan

Mr M Golding 
Mr T Heggie

Mr A Jarvie


	Ms T Ligema

Mr D McLachlan

Mr K Nicol
Mr I Ross (Chair)
Mr M Tate




In attendance:-
Mr S Walsh, Chief Executive 
Mr J Martin, Director of Corporate Services

Mr J West, Director of Culture and Learning 
Mr D Wilby, Director of Sport and Leisure

Ms F Hampton, Director of Inverness Castle

Ms L Bauermeister, Health and Wellbeing Manager 

Mr A Johnson, Marketing and Communications Manager
Mr N Johnston, Finance Manager
Mr C Steedman, Acting Principal Estates Manager 

Mr S Swanson, Corporate Programme Manager

Mrs J Mackenzie, Principal Business Support Manager

Ms S Menzies, Business Support Officer
Ms J Maclennan, Company Secretary’s Office
BUSINESS
Preliminaries

The Chairman welcomed Mr Finlayson and Mr Finnigan to the Board, this being their first meeting as Directors.  In addition, he informed the Board that Mr Golding had been appointed Chair of High Life Highland (Trading) C.I.C. and, on behalf of the Main Board, expressed congratulations to him.
6. Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence were intimated on behalf of Ms L Munro and Mr B Thompson.

7. Declarations of Interest
Mr D McLachlan declared a financial interest in any item which might arise in the Castle Project as a Director of a Company who might potentially be involved in its future redevelopment and indicated he would withdraw from the meeting should the matter arise.

8. High Life Highland Purpose, Key Business Objectives and Corporate Values 2019-24
There had been circulated, and was NOTED, a summary of HLH’s purpose, key business objectives and corporate values as extracted from the HLH Business Plan 2019-24.

9. Confirmation of Minutes 



 


         
The following Minutes were APPROVED:-

i. Board Meeting held on 24 March 2021;

ii. Finance and Audit Committee held on 17 May 2021;

iii. Health and Safety and Environmental Compliance Committee held on 18 May 2021;

and NOTED:-

iv. High Life Highland (Trading) (draft) held on 24 March 2021.

10. Matters Arising – Board Meeting of 24 March 2021


      

There had been circulated, for information, matters arising from the meeting of the Board held on 24 March 2021.
Referring to item 8, Human Resources, the Chair had discussed with the Chief Executive the circumstances around the instance of the whistleblowing policy being invoked and was satisfied that a thorough investigation had been carried out.  Whilst there had been no foundation to the claim, an appropriate Action Plan had been drawn up.
The Board NOTED the position.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

11. Inverness Castle Development Group




 

Following the resignation of Ms T Ligema, the Board AGREED to appoint Mr N Finnigan to the Inverness Castle Development Group

QUALITY AND PERFORMANCE

12. Finance Report

Following discussion, it was AGREED to proceed and present this item in the usual format.

There had been circulated Report No. HLH10/21 dated 10 June 2021 by the Chief Executive providing an update on the finishing financial performance of High Life Highland for financial year 2020/21 and other relevant matters.
A summary of the Charity’s financial position was provided where it was reported that the net position was a £2.3m positive variance to budget, due to increased Job Retention Scheme funding during the extended lockdown, customer support of the charity and cost controls.  This meant the adjusted unrestricted reserves at year-end was projected to be £2.96m of which £2m would be earmarked to cover projected losses in Financial Year 2021/22.  This left £963k, 3% of the company’s turnover.  Hitting the target of building unrestricted reserves to 3% of turnover was commended, especially as High Life Highland (HLH) entered into Financial Year 2021/22 where there was still a significant degree of uncertainty.

In discussion, the drop-in income for Music Tuition was queried.  It was explained the full grant from Highland Council for delivering this service had been received although the pay award for instructors had not been paid by the Council, unlike the previous two years.  In addition, despite Music Tuition being provided virtually, there had been a decrease in pupil numbers over the year.  However, looking ahead, officers were confident that pupil numbers would increase once more.
The Board NOTED:-

i. the draft year end outturn, subject to further analysis and audit, for 2020/21 as detailed in Appendices A-C reported a £2.3m positive variance to budget;

ii. no breaches of internal controls had been reported in the past quarter;

iii. no data breaches had been reported in the past quarter;

iv. the case of identity fraud and actions taken; and  

v. that following the annual review of the Financial Regulations and Contract Standing Orders, there were no issues to report. 
13. Performance Report


There had been circulated Report No. HLH11/21 dated 9 June 2021 by the Chief Executive presenting performance information for the period January to March 2021. 
Having been informed that the highlife subscriptions were starting to recover and were ahead of projections, it was suggested that the “user journey” to join highlife online was not as visually interactive as it could be.  Officers were aware of this and was one aspect that the marketing and communications strategy would address.  In addition, the recent announcement by the First Minister suggesting that restrictions on social distancing might be eased in August was welcomed as this would allow capacity at facilities to increase.
The Board:-

i. AGREED that the overall health check on the Charity for that period was assessed as amber because the effect of the lockdown and COVID-19 management arrangements which were required to operate; and

ii. NOTED that the delivery of the business plan had been paused, with the focus having shifted to delivery of the Recovery Action Plan and that the business plan was being reviewed in the light of the COVID-19 pandemic.

14. Chair/Chief Executive’s Updates
                 

There had been circulated Report No. HLH12/21 dated 10 June 2021 by the Chief Executive providing information to Directors and the opportunity for them to discuss issues affecting HLH and its work at an early stage.
The Chief Executive having highlighted specific items from the report, Directors made the following comments:-

· the Chair confirmed that he would be carrying out Director Appraisal in the near future.  In addition, as he had hoped to do so prior to the pandemic, he intended to visit a number of HLH facilities;

· confirmation was sought, and provided, that the budget for the Inverness City Events and Festivals had transferred to HLH;

· Eden Court Theatre would, together with a variety of other partners, have a role to play to deliver events; and

· following the recent Scottish Government elections it was important to build relationships with newly elected MSPs. 
The Board NOTED the updates.
15. Annual Health and Safety and Environmental Compliance Report 

As Directors were aware, an important element of the Governance structure relating to the company’s Health and Safety and Environmental Compliance performance was the annual Health and Safety and Environmental Compliance Report.  In this regard, there was circulated Report No. HLH13/21 dated 20 May 2021 by the Chief Executive informing Directors about the performance of High Life Highland in terms of health and safety and environmental compliance for the reporting period 2020/21.
The officers and Directors involved with the Health and Safety and Environmental Compliance Committee were thanked for their hard work and dedication, especially during the pandemic when there had been a need to change procedures at short notice.  Lessons had been learnt and had been captured in the HLH Recovery Programme documentation.  Mr Finlayson, the Chair of the Health and Safety and Environmental Compliance Committee, praised how well staff had been briefed.  The management of COVID-19 measures had been exceptional and this had been reflected in the positive feedback received from statutory bodies involved.  Staff wellbeing had been at the heart of everything and systems were in place to look after both staff and customers.
The Board NOTED:-

i. that there were no notifications for improvement or enforcement actions during the reporting period;

ii. that there were no environmental incidents requiring SEPA notification during the reporting period;

iii. the low number and low severity of accidents or incidents over the reporting period, reflecting continuing good practice across the charity and the operational restrictions through the year; 

iv. that the Health and Safety and Environmental Compliance Committee continued to meet quarterly with officers and the charity’s external Health and Safety advisers to review Health and Safety performance, and on reviewing the accident and incident trend data it concluded that there were no issues arising from this requiring charity-wide action;

v. that the external safety audit was not completed within the reporting period as a result of the pandemic;

vi. that there were no union safety audits completed within the reporting period as a result of the pandemic; and

vii. the creation of a COVID-19 Incident Reporting & Monitoring system along with COVID-19 staff and management guidance to support the HLH team over 2020-21.

16. Human Resources







 

There had been circulated Report No. HLH14/21 dated 7 June 2021 by the Chief Executive providing an update on Human Resources activity for the period January to March 2021 which included information relating to absence, disciplinary and grievance issues during this period as well as information on the pandemic’s impact on staffing related matters.  
In response to a query, it was confirmed that absence rates would be closely monitored as staff returned to work from furlough.  It was recognised that self isolation might have impacted negatively on some and, with the NHS restricting hospital admissions due to COVID-19, there was potential of a backlog of patients requiring operations/treatment which, having had to wait, would take longer to recuperate from.
The Board NOTED the content of the quarterly HR report including the update on the staffing establishment and attendance management and union engagement.

17. Marketing and Communications Update

The Marketing and Communications Manager gave a detailed presentation on all Marketing, Communication and Public Relation (MCPR) activity since the last update to the HLH Board in December 2020.  He highlighted various elements including the recent television, radio and social media campaigns, examples of which were presented at the meeting.  These had raised awareness of HLH and had demonstrated a good return on investment.
During discussion, Directors made the following comments:-

· the expansion of the MCPR team was welcomed but it was important that they had a good grasp of the geography of Highland and knowledge of the organisation.  It was confirmed that there would be three new posts: Marketing Data Officer, Media Officer and Social Media and Digital Officer would undergo a full induction programme including spending time with the Executive Management Team.  Furthermore, they would be encouraged to visit as many HLH facilities as possible  as COVID-19 restrictions permitted;
· in response to a question, details of what the Team were planning for the future were provided; and
· it was essential that HLH had a constant social media presence to keep the brand fresh in people’s mind. 

The Board NOTED the position.

18. Recovery Update







There had been circulated Report No. HLH15/21 dated 7 June 2021 by the Chief Executive updating Directors on the Recovery Action Plan (RAP), underpinned by the #hlhbounceback 2.0, marketing campaign.  The Health and Wellbeing Manager also gave a presentation detailing the proactive activities that had been put in place in response to employee consultations to safeguard, as much as possible, the health and wellbeing of HLH employees.
The  consensus was that employees  had generally responded   well and had valued the support from High Life Highland.  However, it was noted it was important not to be complacent and a watching brief would continue as would the activities which have been put in place. Work will resume to implement Public Health Scotland’s Healthy Working Lives framework, for ongoing employee health and wellbeing, in line with the remobilisation of this external service.
The Board NOTED:-

i. RAP progress against the plan and the 7 key themes; 
ii. the continued collaborative working with the Highland Council regarding access to the school estate post lock down, whilst acknowledging that any continued restriction or prevention of access to the shared school/HLH estate and wider community lets access could further impact financial recovery;
iii. that a strategic investment plan was critical to growth, and
iv. that the HLH main effort remains focussed on the ‘new business as usual model’ and the creation of a strategic-level corporate programme management plan.
The meeting ended at 3.45 pm
High Life Highland is a company limited by guarantee registered in Scotland No. SC407011 and is a registered Scottish charity No. SC042593. Registered office 12/13 Ardross Street, Inverness IV3 5NS.

